


Cranwell, Brauncewell & Byards Leap Parish Council
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at the Cranwell Village Hall at 7.30 p.m. on Monday 17th April 2023.
Attendance:     With Cllr Trevor Batten in the Chair
                      Cllrs Mike Pears, Michael Cassidy, Carole Batten, Maureen Cassidy,                   
                      Mark Collier, David Graves, Don Wilson
The Assistant Parish Clerk, Brenda Pears, took the took the minutes of the meeting.
43 members of the public were in attendance. 
At 7.30 p.m. Cllr Batten welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them for attending.
1. Notes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at Cranwell Village Hall on Tuesday 11th April 2022 to be approved as Minutes.
Proposed by Cllr Maureen Cassidy, seconded by Cllr Michael Cassidy and approved unanimously.
2. Receive the Chairman’s report for 2022/23 from, Cllr Trevor Batten.

I would like to dispel any myths about Parish councillors being paid.  Parish Councillors do not get any privileges or special considering when it comes to planning applications.  Whilst NKDC will ask the Parish Council for comments on a Planning application for them to consider, the decision is theirs and being a Parish Councillor has no influence at all.  Every single Councillor is an unpaid volunteer, who gives up their spare time for the good and benefit of the Parish and the people in it. 

I would also urge you to understand how a Parish Council works, we have no authority over roads and traffic, we are a vessel for Parishioners to report things to and we can report them onwards for you and add wight to your concerns, however, we do not make the decisions on roads ETC, that is down to the County Council and Highways.  It is the same with planning, we can object on your behalf, if the reasons for objecting are legitimate.  We can put suggestions forward on your behalf, but the Planning Dept at NKDC will make the decision, taking into consideration what we have said, but if they decide to go ahead with the Application, they will.

I would like to thank Mrs Carole Batten and Mrs Jackie Odlin who volunteered to sort out all the tea coffee and cakes last year and have also done the same this year.  Thank you both.

Just so you are aware the Parish cannot spend tax payers money on things like coffee and cake so as the Council pay me £15 a month to cover Chairman's expenses, I have saved this up and used 4 months' worth to pay for the refreshments.
We have almost have a full complement of Councillors. However, there is a vacant seat, if anyone would like to apply to join the Council, please speak to Cllr Mike Pears at the end of the meeting.
Your Current Councillors are:

Me 
Cllr Mike Pears
Cllr Michael Cassidy
Cllr Maureen Cassidy
Cllr Dave Graves
Cllr Don Wilson
Cllr Mark Collier
Cllr Carole Batten 

So what have these Volunteers been doing for you over the last year?

Firstly, I would like to thank Mike Pears for stepping in to be our temporary Clerk after our current Clerk, Mrs Kirsty Elson, went off on parental leave.  Mike has stepped and has done a fantastic job in her absence.
 
We have held 14 Parish Council meetings over the year.

Setting budgets, administrating the Parish paying bills, keeping an overview on what is happening in the Village, liaising with the police on matters that concern Parishioners. 

We also cut the grass on the Village Green, the Playing field, and some of the grass verges, keep the hedges trimmed etc

Each Cllr has a responsibility for checking their areas of the Village and reporting potholes, streetlights not working etc etc, You can also do this if you want on fixmystreet.com, the more reports that go in, the more weight they carry.

You also had the Jubilee committee organising events for the Queens Platinum Jubilee and I would like to thank that committee for doing an exceedingly difficult job, very well.

Foot paths:
Closure of Permissive walkways again at the end of the year same as last year, which is unpopular but when you see dogs chasing sheep in the fields you can possibly understand the reasons why.

Dyson farming are keeping things in great order along the permissive footpaths.

It is great to see the foot path installed at the bottom of the sports field being used extensively.

New DMMO submitted with over 60 supporting documents this time copies in in both paper and digital formats, so they cannot disappear.  Thanks to the Cranwell Foot Path Working group especially Jackie Mills

We have 2 Digital mapping orders in with Lincoln County Council, these are DMO 375 which seeks to join up the path at the bottom of the sports field to green lane.  DMMO 483 which seeks to join up Footpath No4 to the bottom of the field.  The issue we have is they have hundreds of these DMMOs to go through and have lost half their staff in the last 12 months, so things are taking a lot longer to go through what is already a very lengthy process. 

We will have the tennis Courts refurbished but only as far as repainting the lines of the tennis courts and marking out a netball court.  The netball court has been requested and we hope to see Cranwell forming a team this year.

We are looking again at putting gates at the entrances to the village, this was brought up at the last Parish Meeting, but was voted down at a meeting of the parish council, however 6 months has past since then, so it was brought back to a recent meeting and voted in.

It is also our intention to have a Parish Councillor at one of the Coffee mornings about once every 3 months.  Dates for this will be publicised shortly.

Speeding in the Village:
Although we have 2 SIDs (Speed Indicator Devices) in the Village they unfortunately are not fit for purpose and have had to go back for repair numerous times.  They come back, work for a sort time and then fail again.  We are looking at alternatives for these devices.

Cllr Dave Graves has now setup our local Speed Watch groups and you will see them around the village with the kit and speed guns looking to report speeding Motorists to the local police and more importantly being a deterrent to speeding through the village.  Dave is now also taking on the SIDs and trying to again arrange repair or replacement.  Dave has also arranged for the 30 mile an hour Speed signs for people who want to, to put on bins along College and Sleaford Road, I know it is a small thing but will hopefully help.  Thanks Dave.

We have maintained, repaired and kept in working order all the play equipment on the Sport field and have added a substantial amount to the Children’s play areas later this year.  Councillor Michael Cassidy is responsible for these areas and works extremely hard to keep them up to scratch, Councillor Mrs Cassidy is his willing helper in these endeavours. Thank you both, it’s challenging work and seldom noticed, but it is appreciated.  I said that last year, it is still the case.

We have had to remove a dangerous tree on the sports field that was found to be a danger to the residents living near it.

There is now electric on the Village green put to effective use by the Willows tea rooms and the Cranwell Events Committee for the Carol Service in Dec.  I would like to thank those involved for that event it went very well and was enjoyed by all.  Those attending would have noticed the new lights installed on the Village Green for such occasions.

Pavilion:
There has been an aspiration to build a new Sports Pavilion in the Village for over 20 years.  We had a public consultation, every house in the Village got a Flyer and the chance to vote either with the flyer or online. You, the public, voted to borrow up to £94,000 for a brick building.  We also told you on the flyer that you would be consulted on the build before it went ahead.  Unfortunately, there have been issues with funding and the spiralling costs that came after Covid.  Our £134,000 building plans, soared to a possible £260,000 almost double, which was and is unaffordable.  

We do have options that might mean borrowing £100,000 and paying it back at £10,000 per year for 13 years.  This cost is already built into the precept and is already part of the council tax bill so your bills will not rise more should we decide to borrow the money.  
As I said, we have options;
This could be a wooden building that will meet the future sporting needs of the community, the plans for this you see displayed around the hall.  It maybe renovating the old School to be used in some way.  If we borrow £100,000 from the Public Works Loan Body we could have a budget that would be enough to do the wooden building.  However, with the changing financial climate, some Councillors feel that it is not right, at the present time, to put the village into that kind of debt.  Personally, I feel that the public should be re-consulted on the issue but that is a matter for the whole council to decide.

We have a particularly good, well-designed Parish Council Website.  This is constantly updated with Village news, Advertisements, Council Business and just about any information that might be of use to the people of the Parish. Even down to Bin emptying days!  Again, this is down to Cllr Mike Pears who has brought this through from scratch and is the person responsible for keeping it up to date.  This he does very well and he should be congratulated for an especially useful and appealing website. We also now have a Parish newsletter.  This is displayed on the website, but if you want to, you can sign up to have this sent to you via email, details on the website.

Finally;
We have 4 main Volunteer Committees in the Village, Parish Council, Village Hall Committee and the Social Club Committee plus a new one, the Cranwell Events Committee.  These committees all having the same aim, that aim is, the good and benefit of the Parishioners of Cranwell Brauncewell and Byard’s leap.  I am happy to say that working together, we do our best to achieve this aim.  

Ken Wilson was the Chair of the VHC for several years but has now stepped down in favour of concentrating on the Cranwell Parish Social Club.  Thanks for all your hard work on the Village Hall Ken.  I know you have devoted a lot of time to it in the past, so thank you.

Keith Rogers and the Village Hall Committee are unsung heroes, working away in the background just making things happen doing all the administration and keeping the Village Hall maintained and up to scratch.  Thank you Keith and your team.

3. Receive the Financial Report for the last year -2022/23 – ending on 31st March.  From the Acting responsible financial officer, Mike Pears.
Financial report for the last year -2022/23 – ending on March 31st.  From the Acting responsible financial officer, Mike Pears.
I have been the Acting Parish Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer for the last 9 months during the Clerk’s maternity leave.  This has been combined with my role as Parish Councillor.
Income
The Parish Council started the financial year 2022/23 with a carried forward figure of £45,823 and have received £52,569 from NKDC for this financial year’s precept.  If you don’t already know, the Precept makes up part of your Council Tax Bill and is the money that forms the income for the Parish Council each year.  It is calculated as an annual amount per household based on the number of Band D Council Tax Properties in the parish (currently 843). So, the Parish Council calculate how much they need in £ for the year then this is divided by the number of Band D households in the parish.  This produces a baseline figure for a Band D precept (currently £65)  – other council tax bands pay a % under or over this figure for the year.  So for this year, 2023-24, Cranwell claimed £55,252 for the year which was a 5% increase on the previous year.  This resulted in Band D properties paying £65 per year  – or £1.25 per week – less for Bands A-C. and more for bands E upwards.  The increase was just £2 on last year’s payment.
Rents received from hiring out the Old School building totals £7,266 (although some of this was for back rent from the previous year).  As you probably know the Romper Room ceased trading in August 2022 so this income will not be repeated in this next Financial Years.  £163 of this total was from the Rainbows Club but following the demise of the Romper Room they moved elsewhere.
We received £7,338 back from the HMRC / V.A.T for purchases made as we are exempt from paying v.a.t and so can claim it back. 
We also received £2,552 from the Community Infrastructure Levy which has to be spent on the purchase of items for the use of the village (not on services).  This comes from a “form of tax” that NKDC charged to the builder of the Willow Lane Housing Development – we receive a small % of it to spend on the community.  This remains unspent going into the new financial year.
Other miscellaneous incomes total: £119 which is made up from the Village hall lease fee, Bowls club lease fee and the Western Power wayleave payment for the cable over the car park.  We also receive £579 from NKDC for the litter picking grant and the Parish Council thank NKDC for their support in this area.  The Council also receives a grant from LCC each year for a small portion of the cost of grass cutting in the village – this year it was £621.
The total income for the financial year 2022/23 is therefore: £85,687 although this was inflated by £16,500 in back V.A.T for the previous year.

Expenditure
The Council does hold considerable sums of its money in “reserves”, otherwise called “ring fenced funds”.  These are funds that are being built up towards the cost of larger, long term renewal or repair projects in the village.  It ended the year with just over £29,000 in these reserve funds and will add a further £17,000 in this new Financial Year.  Some of these funds are being retained for things like the resurfacing of the tennis courts, new installations into and repair of the Childrens Playground equipment, replacement of the bowls club hedges, car park and pathway lighting and money for servicing the new pavilion if or when it is built.  We also have to retain money to pay for elections if they occur – cost that can be up to £3,000.  As you no doubt already know, there will not be an election to pay for in this Parish this year now although we will still be charged a small amount. 
Large expenditure projects this year included :-
£7,950 for new equipment in the Children’s Playground.
£588 on new CCTV equipment that is being installed by two of the councillors which is saving us many £100’s in labour charges.
£400 was spent to set up a new Community Speedwatch group.
£874 was donated to the costs of the Queens Jubilee weekend.
£1,600 on dealing with a tree that was threatening properties by the side of the Playing Field (it had to be felled due to being dangerous). 
£1,240 spent on installing lighting on the Village Green.
Planned large expenditure by the parish council this year includes the following:
£2,500 to improve the lighting in the main car park and at the corner near the Playground (being done today and tomorrow).
£972 to clean and reline the tennis courts and put down markings for a netball court – hopefully being done in June.
Unspecified amount to refurbish the Old School Building to put it back into use.  
Unspecified amounts to progress the Pavilion project.
Some examples of expenditure this year:-
Annual Insurance costs for this year were £3,220.
The Parish Council owns and maintains all these buildings and the Old School and its total assets are currently valued at just over £1 million.  They also own and maintain most grass verges, many hedges and trees throughout the Parish, sports and recreational equipment and the Children’s playground and all its equipment.  They also own and maintain the playing fields, car parks and various open spaces.  They also own the Bowls Club and contribute towards some of the maintenance.  This “outdoor” expenditure, mainly grass and hedge cutting, is therefore one of the biggest ongoing costs for the parish which has totalled £7,689 for this financial year.  We now have a new contractor who last week started on a 3 year contract and so far we are very pleased with the results. 
It cost £9,538 to employ the Parish Clerk for the year which included back pay for a pay rise.
We spend £322 to maintain our 3 defibrillators as the pads only last for so long.  These costs are escalating.
It costs £2,626 in utility bills for the outside facilities and the Old School.
During the year The Council donated £318 to “good causes” (the C.A.B., Community Events Committee and the Poppy Appeal) and have just given £500 in this new year’s budget to the Air Ambulance.
The Pavilion Fund currently stands at £20,298.13.
The total Expenditure for this financial year at the moment is £52,629.  However, there is still £4,552 to come back from HMRC, and a few outstanding bills to pay, before the final figures can be produced.  We have already been internally audited by a County Auditor and our final accounts will be submitted to External Auditors by the end of June this year - 2023.  Our final figures will be published on our website and on our noticeboards in early July. 
The carried forward figure for the next financial year, starting April 1st 2023, will therefore be approx. £67,409. 
Finally, In October this year the Parish Council will begin to look at the budget for 2023/24, if you have any proposals/ideas for the parish please could you present them to the council before October for their consideration.  We will consider all suggestions.
4. Receive reports from visiting representatives, 
a. County Councillor Richard Wright – County Councillors Report
Cllr Wright’s report firstly covered the topic of potholes.  He advised that in effect the council had lost a full year’s finances for road maintenance because of the way that the Government had reduced allocation of funding.  £7million has been taken out of reserves just to keep up with repairs.  The council is responsible for 5,500 miles of roads, 660 of which are major roads rated as in poor or very poor condition and must be dealt with first.
Adult Social Care and Children’s Services require a growing amount of funding.  NKDC is in the early stages of combining with North Lincs and the NHS on integrating systems.  Cllr Wright expressed the view that if you are in need you should be ‘in the system’, not in one or other of the separate bits.
Coastal problems are costly for LCC.  This means working with the Environment Agency on coastal protection as well as overseeing projects such as the plan to bury nuclear waste out at sea beyond Mablethorpe.
Protecting the food industry in the county is vital for food security.  Lincs produces one eighth of the UK’s food. 
LCC has responsibility for migrants in bridging hotels, for instance in Skegness.  In addition Ukrainian refugees have been welcomed and those who wish to stay will need housing, jobs and schools.
Cllr Wright highly recommends using ‘fixmystreet’ to report potholes and repairs needed.  Crews go out with only the appropriate amount of material to fix the problems reported.
Speeding – surveys done indicate that more police action needs to be taken.  The police budget has been reduced but we should begin to see more patrols on the local roads, not just major routes.
[bookmark: _Hlk147413819][bookmark: _Hlk147415834]Question from the public – potholes on the road coming out of Bristow mean that it’s dangerous to cycle that route – how deep does a pothole have to be to get fixed?  Cllr Wright advised that if photographed and reported on ‘fixmystreet’ it will get repaired.
Question from the public – the volume of traffic going through to the college warrants more than just pothole filling.  Can’t it be resurfaced?  Cllr Wright stated costs prohibit more extensive work until budgets allow. 
b. Wing Commander Alison Morton for the RAF followed and she told the meeting that she is responsible for the infrastructure at Cranwell.  Potholes are part of her remit too, together with line painting etc.  There are several 1920s and 1930s buildings she has to maintain too, especially their inadequate heating systems and she is familiar with budget cuts.
Wing Commander Morton advised that the newly appointed Station Commander, Group Captain Tina Jessop, is very keen to maintain good community relations.
Speeding – she is Chair of the Road Safety Committee and this is top of her list for attention in 22/23.  The sophisticated cars, in use by personnel on camp, register the speed so helps in clamping down.
RAF Cranwell is due to expand, accommodating the move of RAF Halton, Buckinghamshire and to become the RAF Centre for Aviation Medicine.  
Currently, RAF personnel are involved in lots of activities and events for the King’s Coronation including flypasts and music bands. 
c. Community Development Officer Ian Whithead – RAF Cranwell updates
Ian repeated that the Station Commander feels community liaison is very important to break down ‘them and us’ barriers.  This includes education and he himself has just become a Governor at Cranwell primary school.  Also, it is part of the Armed Services Covenant that links are built for service people enabling them to find jobs when they leave the force.
Question from the public – prior to covid we were able to use the gym and swimming pool.  The Wing Commander confirmed that controlled access now permits only serving personnel.
d. Steve Barker – Dyson Farming
Steve gave a broad reaching presentation explaining the sustainable way that Dyson farms across their many locations, in 5 counties of the UK.  Their low intensity methods mean that virtually no land is tilled and fertilizer is reduced.  They have 10,000 sheep across those farms but only 2,000 cattle.  The cattle are seen as good for the soil in the arable cycle and they are bred by Dyson, not brought in from elsewhere.  Research and development is an important part too, plus advising and helping other farmers to learn more about low intensity methods.
The plans for Dyson’s Manor Farm development in the village have changed.  It will now consist of 21 houses, the designs of which have also changed.  Some ‘affordable’ housing is included.  These plans will be re-submitted towards the end of the year with work anticipated to start in 2024.
The residents had a lot of questions for Steve.
Q. Can we see the plans for Manor Farm?  A. Yes, I will make sure you can see them and what the houses will look like.
Q. You have closed the footpaths.  Is it necessary?  A. It’s usually around lambing time and we don’t do it unless we can’t possibly avoid it.  Also, we have people maintaining the footpaths which will entail closures.  We will always advise why a closure has been done.
Q. Digestion plant lorries, can they take a different route to avoid early morning disturbances?  A. We have another lagoon at Nocton for this, but I will look into this.
Q. Electric fencing doesn’t seem to be powerful enough to deter escapes?  A. I’ll check but they are not always electrified anyway.
Q. Manor Farm development – can you have an alternative back route to avoid increased construction traffic?  A. I will check and consult.
Q. Dyson knocked down a barn which was a good habitat for swallows and owls.  Will you consider replacing this habitat?  A. Biodiversity is very important to us and will be part of our plans.
A resident stood up to thank Steve and Dyson for their contributions to Cranwell.  He said that it must cost a lot to provide the footpaths.  He personally values that amenity and the enjoyment and freedom he gains from using them.
d. Representative Lynn Robinson – Notts and Lincs Air Ambulance
In Lynn’s extensive presentation she spoke about the origins of the unit, based at Waddington since 1994.  She surprised everyone with illuminating facts and figures, all about a 24/7 service that relies upon donations.  Each flight costs £4,000 and they pride themselves on being able to do anything that A and E can do.
e. Sergeant Stuart Mumby-Croft – Sleaford Police
[bookmark: _Hlk147420984]Sergeant Mumby-Croft has been our neighbourhood Sergeant for 2 years now.  His Sleaford team is small but he feels they are good people who know the area and like working here.  Staff numbers are being reduced and budgets cut – he expects his team to go down from 5 to 2 by the end of the year.  He wants to ensure there is a plan to plug that gap and to maintain the service.  
Sergeant Mumby-Croft told the meeting that the area with lowest crime is statistically the Isles of Scilly – our area is joint 2nd based on per head of population.  (36 crimes per head) He will fight hard for resources to keep it that low.
PC Chris Green is our new beat manager and speeding is on his agenda.  He will park up in the village to be a visible deterrent – something that is known to work as he is ‘expected’ to be there and muscle memory kicks in.
Finally, The Sergeant advised that fraud is a growing trend – easier than going out to do a burglary.
f. Representative – Cranwell Community Events Committee (CCEC)
Emma Kiteley-Connon explained that they have a working party aiming to put on a Summer Fete this year.  Also, they want to create an event entitled ‘Random Acts of Kindness’ and to make sure they can provide something free for children.  Anyone wanting to help would be greatly appreciated.
4. Future Projects. Members of the public are invited to suggest any projects/improvements that the Parish Council might take up in the future.
One suggestion from the residents was for a village flagpole.
The group were asked to submit any further suggestions through the website.
6. Public Discussion and Questioning. Members of the public may comment on any Parish issues and direct their comments to the Parish Council or any of the visiting representatives.
A resident said that she was involved in the initial fundraising for the pavilion and was concerned that the project was not getting anywhere.
Finally, a request was made for more volunteers to do the speedwatching .

7. Close of the meeting – At 9.40pm. the formal presentations finished.
Cllr Batten thanked everyone for their contributions and invited all to continue informal discussions and  questioning of the presenters while refreshments were served. 

Signed as a true representation of the Meeting:  ____________________________________
Date:   9th October 2023                                    Trevor Batten (Chair of Parish Council)
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